AGENDA

TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION


Meeting date: Thursday, October 3, 2013
Town House, 179 Westchester Avenue

Meeting Time:  5:30 PM




Pound Ridge, New York10576

PRESENT:  Supervisor:

Gary David Warshauer


        Deputy Supervisor:       Jonathan Powers


        Councilmembers:
Richard Lyman






Alison Boak






Daniel Paschkes
ALSO PRESENT: Town Attorney, James J. Sullivan

                                 Town Clerk, Joanne Pace

ABSENT:  Councilman Peter Falco

Discuss the following items:
· Pound Ridge Partnership request for amendment to the Harvest Day Festival application, to provide for a rain date

Lisa Brotmann spoke on behalf of the Harvest Day Festival Committee requesting a rain date for Sunday, October 20, 2013.  There will be enough staff available on Sunday including Police and maintenance.  The venue may change a little but basically it will be set up like Saturday’s venue.
RESOLUTION #:  181-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Lyman, seconded by Councilman Paschkes, all voting aye with Councilwoman Boak abstaining herself, on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes a rain date for the Pound Ridge Harvest Day Festival on Sunday, October 20, 2013 from 2:00 p.m. – 7:00 p.m.  Authorization is also given to Supervisor Warshauer to sign the letter of support for the Alcoholic Beverage Control Bureau for this event including the rain date of Sunday, October 20, 2013.  
· Consider changing to New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal
Michael Spain and Brian Miles of the Spain Agency had given a proposal for consideration for the Town’s Insurance going forward.  It would be with NYMIR which is an assessable reciprocal having the members be responsible to only each other.  NYMIR protects its members by purchasing reinsurance to protect the members from catastrophic losses.  The following surrounding Towns are insured with NYMIR: North Salem, Lewisboro, North Castle, Bedford and Mt. Kisco.  Brian Miles was present tonight and told the Board that NYMIR had the opportunity to go to a meeting in Albany since our last discussion and was able to increase our umbrella from $15mm/$25mm to $15mm/$30mm giving the Town an overall savings of an additional $2,500.  It will reduce our budget line by 15% if we go with NYMIR.  Both Councilmen Paschkes and Lyman called the Town of Bedford and got a positive feedback regarding NYMIR and Councilman Lyman also called the Town of Lewisboro and the Town of North Salem and received the same positive feedback.  Councilman Lyman asked both Towns if they had considered the potential risk of the pool going under and all said yes.  North Salem continues to use SKCG Group for their Worker’s Compensation Policy.  

Councilman Lyman asked Mr. Miles what would be the optimal time to have a renewal and it could be started now with a 15 month renewal until December 31, 2014.  The next renewal would be January 2015.  Our Town Insurance Consultant, Harvey Dann, gave the Town Board his input and comparison of the New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal and our current insurance carrier.  The annual costs are: $94,602.64 for NYMIR and $118,375 for Selective and the coverage is similar as follows:   




NYMIR

SELECTIVE
Umbrella Limits

$15mil/$30mil

$15mil/$30mil

Cyber Identity Theft

  includes

 not included (available at add’l cost)
Public Official Liability


Defense for claims

$25,000

$100,000

Limited Civil Defense

   ??


$10,000
Fireworks


included

included

Both companies have an excellent A rating.  There is a material difference between conventional insurance programs and reciprocal arrangements.  Harvey Dann explained that there are some risks going with NYMIR and we should buy a “tail” endorsement of the Public Officials for any wrongful acts.  A one year “tail” endorsement will cost approximately $10,153 and does not apply to the Police Policy.  Councilman Paschkes and Deputy Supervisor Jon Powers both feel it would be important to buy the “tail” endorsement.  There could also be a penalty if we get out of the current Selective Insurance policy.  
The Town Board is leaning toward changing to NYMIR; however, they would like Steve Conti, Director of Finance, to see what the financial impact will be and what the saving will be and ask for his recommendation.  It will be put on our regular Town Board meeting agenda for October 10, 2013.  
·  Proposed Amendments to Chapter 54A-1 of the Town Code for Filming Permits and the Filming Permit Application

Councilman Paschkes worked on amending the existing filming application and ordinance.  He added a couple of items to the filming and photography permit requirements as follows:

1. A period for attorney review of the certificate of insurance and hold harmless;
2. Lighting disturbance in addition to noise;

3. Reduced fees for still shoots; and 

4. An exemption from the permit requirement for private family portraits and events.

Questions came up as to who monitors or oversees that the shoot won’t impair the quiet enjoyment of surrounding properties.  Each applicant, whether or not they need a permit, must give the scope of the project to the Town Clerk and Chief of Police to determine if they follow the exemption conditions.  If they need a permit, then the Town Clerk and Chief of Police will determine if they can be granted permission to do the photo shoot without going before the Town Board, providing they supply the necessary insurance certificates and notification to the surrounding neighbors.  

Councilman Lyman suggested having some language in the ordinance addressing that they may have to come before the Town Board if the exemptions are not met.  He also wants to make sure that the Town Board is informed of all filming that has been approved by the Town Clerk and Chief of Police in case they are called about activity in their neighborhood.  
There is still some clarification needed because the biggest complaint from the applicants has been the fact that they have to go before the Town Board for approval and there isn’t sufficient time to do that. Councilman Paschkes will try to amend the ordinance further to clarify and simplify the procedure and it will be discussed further at the Town Board meeting agenda on October 10, 2013.  

· Affordable Housing-Proposed zoning amendments to Section 113-57 of the Town Code

David Stolman, F.P. Clark Associates Planning Consultant, went over the latest draft of amendments to the local law pertaining to the inclusion of Multi-family housing.  There were very few changes. He showed the latest development potential chart for multi-family housing throughout the Town of Pound Ridge.  He went over the draft dated October 2, 2013.  The first change would be on page 2, Section C. Minimum site area; location relative to major roads: (2) 
“Notwithstanding the above, for properties which are located entirely within ¼ mile of the PB-A, PB-B or PB-C “Districts” and which are within a ¼ mile walk of said “districts”, the “multi-family housing” site shall have an area of not less than the minimum “lot area” required for “one-family dwellings” in the zoning “district” in which the site is located.”  The next change is on page 3, (3), “The aggregate of the slopes in excess of 25% and the wetlands, watercourses and water bodies, as defined in the Town of Pound Ridge Freshwater Wetlands Law Editors’ Note: See Ch. 63, Freshwater Wetlands, shall constitute less than 45% of the gross “lot area” of the “multi-family housing” site.  The purpose of this is to exclude properties which are overly environmentally constrained.  We would be seeking the properties which are more suitable for development and are not environmentally constrained.  On page 3, (4) was added “The “lot” on which the “multi-family housing” is located shall be within three-quarter mile of at least one of the Town’s major roads (that is, Westchester Avenue, High Ridge Road, Salem Road, Stone Hill Road, Pound Ridge Road and Long Ridge Road).”  On page 4, the definition of Open Space was added in the paragraph G. Landscaped buffer, (1) “For the purposes of this section, “open space” shall include all land and water areas on the site which are not covered by “buildings,” “structures, “ roadways, other impervious surfaces, and semi-impervious surfaces such as gravel and porous paving.”  At the bottom of page 6, (2), the last sentence was added “In addition, the Planning Board shall have the authority to require, as a condition of approval on a project by project basis, a specific mechanism by which to ensure that the waived parking spaces, if required by the Town Board, will be built.” On page 7 N. was changed to include “Multi-family” “dwelling units” shall not be serviced by individual wells and septic systems, but rather by centralized or decentralized sewage disposal and water supply facilities.  Councilman Paschkes suggested taking out the words centralized and decentralized and should say by communal system.  Councilwoman Boak mentioned that Clay Fowler, Chair of Planning Board, suggested the following language “centralized community water system serving a specific project”.  Councilman Paschkes said that the work centralized does not allow for the other type of communal system Councilman Lyman suggested which is the decentralized but communal system.  David Stolman said that the word community system is a term of art at the Health Department and as long as there is a share of facilities, that is what we are talking about.  David Stolman will amend the language in that paragraph.  The last change is a clarification on page 8 (R), “So long as the total number of “dwelling units” in the project does not exceed 50”, was added to make sure the cap of the total number of dwellings remains 50.
The Town Board went over the revised map which still includes the number of parcels which are no longer eligible but they are not shaded in.  The parcels that are still potentially eligible according to the amended criteria are shaded in yellow. The parcel number 3 is a water supply parcel and is shaded in orange.  With the new criteria, the number of potential units of multi-family development is cut down to 611 as a net number.  Supervisor Warshauer said that this study does not take into account any site specific relation regarding the environmental constraints.  Septic and well suitability is also not taken into consideration and the shape of the parcels.  Even if a parcel is eligible, it may not be considered because the property owner may not want to develop it.  
Planning Board members, Clay Fowler, Steve Kushner and Sam Mlynar joined the discussion on the multi-family amendments.  Councilwoman Boak said the Board should consider revisiting the Accessory Apartment ordinance and loosen it up to allow more housing throughout the Town.  Councilman Paschkes talked about putting in a “fixed zone” instead of a “special permit zone”.  He also suggested setting out criteria to what makes the property suitable for multi-family dwellings versus a Special Use Permit.  This will alleviate some of the battles.  This will end up being a balancing act trying to abide by the Federal Monitor and the Town’s Comprehensive Plan which states the Town’s present character as a single-family residential community should be maintained, with densities kept consistent with stated land use and natural resource goals. 

Councilman Paschkes said that we asked Mr. Stolman to look at adding certain criteria, not solely to limit the potential parcels, but because they are legitimate criteria to consider in what we deemed to be advantageous conditions to make a potential property suitable for a multi-family use.  We are not adding access to a main road or redacting environmentally sensitive pieces of the property arbitrarily, simply to limit the number of properties. There are a variety of things we can do.  Mr. Stolman agreed with what Councilman Paschkes stated.      

Supervisor Warshauer summarized what was discussed tonight with the Planning Board members and said that the criteria that the special permit sets up is that any site on which this special permit is applied, they would have to demonstrate that they are mitigating the impacts of that development on that site to the surrounding properties.  We are talking about a Special Use Permit process that will be the same as it currently exists.  The Town Board Special Use Permit will be referred to the Planning Board for their review and recommendation and back to the Town Board for approval.  Other provisions on the map take into account global environmental considerations.  Globally, if there is 45% environmental impact on the property, it should not be considered suitable for multi-family development.  The other section added to the ordinance is the lot considered for multi-family housing shall be within ¾ mile of at least one of the Town’s major roads for emergency vehicles/services to gain access.  
Councilman Paschkes once again said that it would be better to eliminate the “special permit zone” and the “scatter shot” nature of where things may fall and draw a fixed zone and know the parameter of where the multi-family housing will be.  With the “special permit zone”, any time a developer wants to develop a multi-family project, they would have to come before the Planning Board to be discussed and approved.  Mr. Stolman said that generally in planning circles, multi-family development is most suited for parcels that have certain characteristics.  We can lay out those characteristics.  

David Stolman will work on another draft before the Town Board will call for a Public Hearing.

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilwoman Boak, all voting aye to hold a Work Session at 7:00 p.m. on Thursday, October 10, 2013 to continue the discussion of the draft multi-family ordinance. 
· Consider purchase & activation of new emergency notification system (Code Red) 
Chief Ryan informed the Town Board about an alert system with the ability to alert the residents during a major storm or emergency event via an unlimited amount of texts, e-mails and calls of important information.  He researched several plans and he would like the Town Board to consider purchasing and activating the new emergency notification system called “Code Red”.  The system would allow the residents to sign up and register themselves to be part of the system.  This will be put on the Town Board meeting agenda on October 10, 2013.
· Police Department accepting police grant for video equipment

Chief Ryan received a memo from the Captain of the Bureau of Criminal Investigation for the New York State Police requesting Pound Ridge’s assistance in securing video equipment in the interview rooms in both the Somers and Hawthorne barracks so that it will be available to record criminal interviews to aid in the prosecution of criminals on cases occurring in both the Pound Ridge area and throughout Westchester County.  The New York State Police Department cannot accept it through their department, so Chief Ryan is asking the Town Board to accept it on behalf of the Pound Ridge Police Department that will donate it to the New York State Police for installation in the Hawthorne and Somers Barracks.
RESOLUTION #:  182-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilwoman Boak, seconded by Councilman Paschkes, all voting aye on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorize the Pound Ridge Police Department to assist the New York State Police in securing video equipment in the interview rooms in both the Somers and Hawthorne barracks so that it will be available to record criminal interviews to aid in the prosecution of criminals on cases occurring in both the Pound Ridge area and throughout Westchester County.  
· Consider creating Sustainability Committee-Chairman and six members with seven year term to continue the program & services of Sustainability Task Force ongoing basis

The Sustainability Committee has asked to change the name of the committee to Energy Action Committee.  They also want to appoint/establish a Chairperson and six members with a seven (7) year term.  Councilman Paschkes would like to appoint John Maddocks as Chairman.  This will be put on the Town Board October 10, 2013 agenda.
· Housing Community Renewal request for lead agency status relating to Recreate NY Home Buyout Program for Sandy Storm affected Counties

ProSource Technologies, LLC was retained by and submitted a letter to the Town Board on behalf of New York State Homes and Community Renewal (HCR), to inform the Town Board that HCR proposes to act as lead agency for the SEQR review of the Recreate NY Home Buyout Program.  As the recipient of the Community Development Block Grant funding, HCR believes they have principal environmental review responsibility for this action.  They are requesting our support if the Town Board concurs with the HCR’s assumption of Lead Agency status for the coordinated environmental review for the Recreate NY Home Buyout Program.

RESOLUTION ##:  183-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilman Lyman, all voting aye on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby agrees to the Housing Community Renewal request for lead agency relating to Recreation NY Home Buyout Program and authorizes Supervisor Warshauer to sign the letter appointing the HCR as Lead Agency for this project under SEQR.  
· Theatre Group agreement and schedule

· Use of Conant Hall

Councilwoman Boak was asked to come up with a plan to review the policy and procedures at Conant Hall and address some of the issues that have been percolating over the past couple of years. She came up with a plan that includes a strategy which includes collecting a lot of data and interviews with key members of the staff.  She put together a questionnaire/survey seeking information in writing from the Pound Ridge Theatre Company and a survey utilizing Survey Monkey to be sent to residents via e-mail and put on the Town’s website.  She would like to present a brief presentation to the Town Board at the next meeting.  Supervisor Warshauer said she can present this at the next Work Session in November.  
Discuss Agenda for October 10, 2013 Town Board Meeting
· Minutes: Acknowledge/accept minutes of the Town Board Work Session and Regular Town Board meetings held on Thursday, September 12, 2013 and Executive Session meetings held on Wednesday, September 17, 2013 and Saturday, September 21, 2013.

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Lyman, seconded by Councilman Paschkes, all voting aye to accept the minutes of the Town Board Work Session and regular Town Board meeting held on September 12, 2013.

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Lyman, seconded by Councilman Paschkes, all voting aye to accept the minutes of the Executive Session meetings held on Wednesday, September 17, 2013 and Saturday, September 21, 2013.
There being no further business to come before the Town Board, the meeting adjourned at 9:00  p.m.

